
(b) In lieu of the label required by sec-
tion 6.02(4) of Rev. Proc. 2002–9, taxpay-
ers are instructed to write “Filed under Rev.
Proc. 2003–20” at the top of the form; and

(c) Taxpayers making concurrent changes
under subsections (2) or (3) of this sec-
tion should include the concurrent change
with the change to the CAV method in a
single application.

(2) Change from cost to LCM. An au-
tomatic change in method of accounting to
the CAV method under this revenue pro-
cedure also includes, where applicable, a
concurrent change from the cost method to
the LCM method.

(3) Change from LIFO. An automatic
change in method of accounting to the CAV
method under this revenue procedure also
includes a concurrent change from the LIFO
method to a permitted method for identi-
fication as determined and defined in sec-
tion 10.01(1)(b) of the APPENDIX of Rev.
Proc. 2002–9. A taxpayer that desires to dis-
continue LIFO to use the CAV method must
make a concurrent change from its cost
method to the LCM method.

SECTION 7. RECORD KEEPING

Section 6001 provides that every per-
son liable for any tax imposed by the Code,
or for the collection thereof, must keep such
records, render such statements, make such
returns, and comply with such rules and
regulations as the Secretary may from time
to time prescribe. The books or records re-
quired by § 6001 must be kept at all times
available for inspection by authorized in-
ternal revenue officers or employees, and
must be retained so long as the contents
thereof may become material in the ad-
ministration of any internal revenue law.
§ 1.6001–1(e). In order to satisfy the record
keeping requirements of § 6001 and the
regulations thereunder, a taxpayer that uses
the CAV method should maintain records
supporting all aspects of its inventory valu-
ation including but not limited to cost of
supplier cores.

SECTION 8. EFFECT ON OTHER
DOCUMENTS

Rev. Proc. 2002–9 is modified and am-
plified to include this automatic change in
section 9 of the APPENDIX.

26 CFR 601.602: Forms and instructions.
(Also, Part 1, section 6033, 1.6033–2.)

Rev. Proc. 2003–21

SECTION 1. PURPOSE

This revenue procedure supplements
Rev. Proc. 83–23, 1983–1 C.B. 687, by re-
lieving certain United States possession or-
ganizations (other than private foundations)
from the requirement of having to file an
annual information return on Form 990, Re-
turn of Organization Exempt From Income
Tax.

SECTION 2. BACKGROUND

.01 Section 6033(a)(1) of the Internal
Revenue Code states that, with certain ex-
ceptions, every organization exempt from
taxation under section 501(a) shall file an
annual information return.

.02 Section 6033(a)(2)(B) of the Code
provides that the Secretary may relieve any
organization from the requirement to file a
return if the Secretary determines that such
filing is not necessary to the efficient ad-
ministration of the internal revenue laws.
Section 1.6033–2(g)(6) of the Income Tax
Regulations delegates this authority to the
Commissioner.

.03 Rev. Proc. 83–23, 1983–1 C.B. 687,
lists certain classes or groups of organiza-
tions described in section 501(c) of the
Code and exempt from tax under section
501(a) that are not required to file an an-
nual information return on Form 990. The
list of organizations that are not required to
file an annual information return includes,
for tax years ending on or after Decem-

ber 31, 1982, any organization (other than
a private foundation) that normally has an-
nual gross receipts of not more than
$25,000. Rev. Proc. 94–17, 1994–1 C.B.
579, relieves certain foreign organizations
(other than private foundations) from the re-
quirement to file an annual return on Form
990. However, neither revenue procedure
addresses organizations formed in United
States possessions. Further, these revenue
procedures do not distinguish between re-
ceipts from sources within the United States
and from sources within United States pos-
sessions.

.04 Sections 861 through 865 of the
Code and the regulations thereunder de-
scribe what types of income will be treated
as income from sources within the United
States.

.05 Section 7701(a)(9) of the Code de-
fines “United States” when used in a geo-
graphical sense as only the States and the
District of Columbia.

.06 Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code de-
fines “United States person” as a citizen or
resident of the United States, a domestic
partnership, a domestic corporation, any es-
tate that is not a foreign estate (within the
meaning of section 7701(a)(31) of the
Code), or any trust if “(i) a court within the
United States is able to exercise primary su-
pervision over the administration of the
trust, and (ii) one or more United States per-
sons have the authority to control all sub-
stantial decisions of the trust.”

.07 For purposes of this revenue proce-
dure, a “United States possession organi-
zation” is any organization created or
organized in a possession of the United
States.

.08 A number of organizations formed
in United States possessions have asked the
Service for relief from filing Form 990
similar to the relief offered to foreign or-
ganizations. Because they do not have more
than $25,000 in receipts from United States
sources and no significant activity in the
United States, the organizations believe the
filing serves no useful purpose for tax ad-
ministration but imposes a significant bur-
den on the affected organizations.

SECTION 3. SCOPE

This revenue procedure applies to United
States possession organizations exempt un-
der section 501(a) of the Code (other than
private foundations) that normally do not
have more than $25,000 in annual gross re-

February 10, 2003 448 2003–6 I.R.B.



ceipts from sources within the United States
and have no significant activity in the
United States. For purposes of the preced-
ing sentence: (i) the tests set forth in sec-
tion 5 of Revenue Procedure 83–23 apply
to determine whether the annual gross re-
ceipts of an organization are not normally
more than $25,000; (ii) an organization’s
gifts, grants, contributions and member-
ship fees are considered to be from sources
within the United States only if they are re-
ceived directly or indirectly from a United
States person, as defined in section
7701(a)(30) of the Code; for purposes of
this provision, amounts received from in-
dividuals who are bona fide residents of a
United States possession will not be con-
sidered to be from a United States per-
son; and (iii) the source of an organization’s
other gross receipts is determined by ap-
plying rules provided in sections 861
through 865 of the Code and the regula-
tions thereunder (relating to the source of
taxable income).

SECTION 4. PROCEDURE

.01 A United States possession organi-
zation (other than a private foundation) oth-

erwise required to file Form 990 will be
relieved from the filing requirement for any
year in which it meets the following
conditions:

(1) it normally does not receive more
than $25,000 in gross receipts annually, as
defined in section 5 of Rev. Proc. 83–23,
from: (i) gifts, grants, contributions and
membership fees received directly or in-
directly from a United States person as de-
fined in section 7701(a)(30) of the Code;
for purposes of this provision a United
States person does not include individu-
als who are bona fide residents of a United
States possession; and (ii) other gross re-
ceipts from sources in the United States as
determined under rules provided in sec-
tions 861 through 865 of the Code and the
regulations thereunder; and

(2) it has no significant activity in the
United States, as “United States” is de-
fined in section 7701(a)(9) of the Code. For
these purposes, the term “activity” includes
lobbying and political activity and the op-
eration of a trade or business, but does not
include investment activity.

.02 If at any time an organization ceases
to meet one or both of the conditions de-

scribed in section 4.01, the organization is
required to file the annual information re-
turn for the year in which it first ceased to
qualify for relief under this procedure and
for all subsequent years in which the or-
ganization does not qualify.

SECTION 5. EFFECT ON OTHER
DOCUMENTS

Rev. Proc. 83–23 is hereby supple-
mented.

SECTION 6. EFFECTIVE DATE

This revenue procedure applies for tax
years ending on or after December 31,
2002.

SECTION 7. DRAFTING
INFORMATION

The principal author of this revenue pro-
cedure is Mary Jo Salins of Exempt Orga-
nizations Rulings and Agreements. For
further information regarding this revenue
procedure, contact Ms. Salins at (202) 283–
9453 (not a toll-free call).
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